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On 8 and 9 March 2023, former officials of the Office of the Commonwealth Ombudsman and 
current Ombudsman, Iain Anderson, voluntarily appeared to assist the Royal Commission into the 
Robodebt Scheme (the Royal Commission).  

On 10 January 2017, in response to a high volume of complaints, the Commonwealth Ombudsman 
commenced an own motion investigation into the Robodebt scheme. 

As part of that investigation, the Commonwealth Ombudsman requested the then Department of 
Human Services (the Department), now Services Australia, provide relevant documents and 
information, including legal advices, under section 8 of the Ombudsman Act 1976.   

Evidence presented by the Royal Commission shows the department withheld certain documents 
and information from the Commonwealth Ombudsman. This is extremely disappointing as it 
demonstrates department officials did not engage with the Ombudsman in good faith. Their actions 
hampered the Ombudsman’s ability to determine if the Robodebt scheme was fair, reasonable and 
lawful.  

In his evidence, Mr Anderson made clear his intention to, where necessary, use the full suite of 
powers available to him under the Ombudsman Act 1976 to provide independent and impartial 
oversight of public administration.  

The Ombudsman’s statement, tendered by the Royal Commission on 9 March 2023, is available on 
the Office of the Commonwealth Ombudsman’s website. 

 

 

 

https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0024/290409/Iain-Anderson-statement-RRC-22.2.23.pdf

